Committee on Curriculum and Instruction

10-17-08, 9-11 a.m. 156 university Hall
Approved Minutes

Present:  Harder, Vaessin, Highley, Huffman, Hubin, Krissek, Pride, Shanda, Trudeau, Andereck, Mumy, V. Williams, Watson, Haddad, Gustafson, Hallihan, Cormier, M.Bruce, Jenkins, R. Smith, Collier, (Guests: Lee Martin, M. Ramirez, Andy Grecius)

1. Approval of 10-3-08 Minutes

Motion: Shanda 2nd : Harder

Further discussion: Suggestion to change “be” to “remain”

“ii. Suggestion: Curricular Deans should be gatekeepers of all proposals before proposals leave divisions and arrive at Curriculum and Assessment Office.  “
a. Clarification of current role of A-Deans

b. “be” is neutral – “become” would imply it is not as such now. “Remain” would imply that it is. Both may currently be the case depending on the college. “Be” would leave it open.

Unanimously approve minutes as they currently stand.
2. Creative Writing Minor (Lee Martin and Manny Ramirez)

a. Background (Ramirez): Intro courses run 4-5 sections per quarter and are staffed by MFA students. Program will be in position to offer more sections due to anticipated new hire next year. Advanced courses already established, students currently staff lower level courses but these instructors would be replaced by more full time faculty as they are hired.

b. MFA is distinct 3-year program with separate faculty and student instructors and as such is separate English major, but the proposers wish for minor to remain in English. One option would be to offer it through the college.

c. Q: Do advanced grad students teach 400-level courses in English currently?  Advanced MFA students teach 200-level and some intermediate courses (400-level). The 400-level course will continue to be staffed by advanced MFA students on a short term basis (perhaps for one quarter during transition) until new faculty are hired.
d. Clarification: Asking for a minimum GPA of 2.5 and no course grade less than “C.” ASC guidelines currently require minimum of “C-.” Most minors do adhere to that minimum. Can an individual minor raise standards? What is rationale for raising this in creative writing minor? A: General agreement among CW faculty that a higher standards would be more appropriate. Observation that average grade in 200-level courses is currently above “C” Faculty believed that students performing below a “C” in intro level would not be successful in upper level courses. If a student were to try to declare at end of minor and had one “C-” they would not qualify. Is this desirable? No, for reasons listed above (current student performance and expected success). 
i. Current ASC guidelines provide minimum standards. Language is open for creating higher standards. Point of reference: Math Honors minor approved by CAA had a minimum 3.2 GPA. This issue could be circumvented by requiring a 2.5 minimum to enter courses, thus negating the need for having it in the minor. But that would preclude students with lower GPAs for taking CW courses on an ad hoc basis who are not necessarily interested in the minor.
e. Q: Is there a minimum requirement for other English courses? In Eng 398 a “C-” must be achieved to pass onto next level for majors. This would render the minor more difficult than the major. Suggestion to consider consistency and consistency of grading as a solution to raising standards.

f. Proposers willing to drop requirement to C- and focus on grading to overcome any potential inconsistencies.

g. Q: Audition process for entering 500-level coursework implies that students would have to pass specific screening by faculty before completing minor. This is not stated in proposal. Is this necessary in addition to advising and/or compatible with advising?  A: 400-level courses do not require audition and students could complete minor without 500-level courses. This was designed on purpose to allow students to complete minor without having to (pass) audition. 

h. Comment: Members of subcommittee were B very supportive of this new minor.
i. Discussion of not being able to major and minor in same “subject” (not necessarily major) What is meant by “subject?” 
i. Distinction is not a department, but the major. Entire department must support this proposal (letter in proposal from chair states this). Chair and full faculty approved application for English majors to minor in CW was voted on. 
ii. Many English students are interested in this minor. There is the possibility of the creation of new majors tracks within English and that might provide an opportunity for this distinction in the future. But there is precedent for this now and CW is very distinct from other English areas.
j. Subcommittee B decided to defer to full CCI for a final decision on including English majors for CW minor.
Motion to approve including English Majors: Shanda, 2nd” Harder
Unanimously Approved

3. Sharepoint Demo by Andy Grecius
a. Shared Documents area: Users of this secured site can upload new documents, check out documents (use track changes). Old versions are saved automatically. Modified documents will record the last person to modify and date modified.
b. Recurring appointments can be scheduled and individual meetings workspaces can be created and saved

c. Notifications of document changes: “Alert Me” function will alert people instantly or on a periodic basis. Users can program frequency of notifications according to their individual needs.
d. “Check Out” function locks a document when someone is revising it and would be desirable, but is not possible in Safari. It is best to check out a document when modifying if possible.
4. Discussion with Randy Smith (follow up to 10-3 questions from CCI)
a. Calendar Conversion: No formal action yet taken. Implementation of SIS is no longer an impediment to a conversion so discussion is taking place again. Many State of Ohio institutions have converted. Council on Enrollment and Student Progress (council within University Faculty Senate) will bring a proposal forward to University Senate for consideration (Dick Gunther, Chair of Faculty Council, Tim Gerber is Chair Elect, Heather Allen is Chair of Steering.)
b. Faculty Council Meeting on 10/15/08: No institutional leader has taken lead on this issue yet. Faculty Council will establish an ad-hoc committee to review old reports, studies, and recommendations on calendar conversion and make recommendation for University Senate on whether or not to convert. Ppossible membership list of this ad-hoc committee would include CCI member(s). Ad-hoc committee would report by end of WI 09 and have a preliminary vote SP09.
c. Should conversion happen, implementation group would be needed. Every unit in all 100 departments across the university would need a point person to function at local level. Implementation would have to be staged (perhaps 3 stages). Lock-step programs could go first, ASC may need to be later due to size and scope of curriculum in majors and GEC. 
d. For those programs that very recently revised curriculum, major overhauls would not necessarily expected, but there would be opportunities for embedding new curricular initiatives (service learning, outreach, internship) components into curriculum. Also an assessment-related dialogue would be helpful facilitate curricular restructuring and/or changes.
e. Students should not be burdened by conversion, impact on faculty workload would merit early and serious consideration.

f. If date for implementation were to be AU 2012, curricular changes would need to be done by 2011. 

g. Ohio University is 4-5 months ahead of Ohio State and University of Cincinnati is9 months ahead in this process – Provosts’ pages from these institutions have sections on conversions that are ongoing and where one can view their current processes. Wright State is in same timeline position as Ohio State (has not begun yet).

h. Q: If ASC is last in staging, how would GEC curriculum changes be integrated in a timely manner?  OU is planning GEC first due to impact. ASC majors would need more time as a collective but this does not mean that ASC should wait until AY 2009-2010 to begin, and it may be relevant for GEC to come first.

i. Standard calendar in Ohio is 15 week plus 1-week for finals, but this does not necessarily mean that Ohio State would need to follow this pattern. “Mini-mesters” and “block configurations” could be possible (medicine and business have such mechanisms already).

j. Q: How beholden would OSU be to other state institutions if part of the impetus would be statewide articulation? A: There is no definitive answer at this time.
k. Q: Would there be additional compensation?  A: Advising and point people in units may be eligible, including the possibility of 11-month contracts.
l. Q: Can new courses be submitted in the interim in both quarter and semester format? A: Continue as we do it now and wait for formal decision and beginning of governance process.

m. Suggestion: Instead of forming a CCI ad hoc committee, send CCI reps up to university-level ad-hoc committee. This committee would be smaller and the subsequent implementation group would be a larger committee with sub committees. Several CCI members could be involved as this moves along. Also, because of size of ASC service on such groups would not need to entail a 4-year commitment from particular individuals.
5. University-level Oversight Committee for GEC (Randy Smith)
a. History: recommendation from McHale report but such efforts were already taking place in large part within CCI, with added oversight from CAA. 
b. Membership: This university-level committee was developed as a hybrid group involving 4 CCI representatives from the CCI assessment subcommittee, supplemented with an equal number of representatives from other colleges.

c. Purpose: designed to look at assessment of the GEC on a continuous broader basis (i.e. conceptual issues, enrollment trends, and national initiatives and assessment measures), in order to identify trends and anticipate any issues as they may arise. This committee could then make recommendations to CCI based on their findings, thus avoiding the need for another McHale committee.
d. Alexis Collier served as chair last year but because she is now in OAA administration full time, this committee needs a faculty chair from the CCI.

e. This committee is not intended to diminish the role of ASC with reference to the GEC.

f. Faculty Rule 3335-5-27 still refers to “basic education requirements” which reflects pre-1988 language.

g. Technically, this university-level committee would advise CAA as they are part of CAA, but any recommendations would first go through CCI due to direct relevance.

h. Q: Does CAA have approval authority over ASC recommendations on the GEC? RS: Yes, but they have never overturned such decisions and recommendations. Comment: for majors and minors, CAA does have final approval, but one interpretation is that ASC has final word. CAA did have final approval of 1988 GEC, but was that appropriate?  Does ASC have final say over GEC for students in ASC? Faculty Rules say that ASC has final approval (see rule quoted in 10-3-08 minutes). President Jennings said proposal for GEC would go to CAA and no one objected, but that could have been a courtesy. Precedent has that been that CAA has had final approval but there have never been disagreements between the two bodies.

i. Q: How could calendar conversion precipitate changes in the GEC, which is the foundation of the curriculum? RS: The GEC would need to be considered at a very early stage in the implementation process and CCI would need to be heavily involved in that process.

j. Handout of percentage of GEC courses that are within ASC (follow up from 10-3-08 request). Data show that approximately 96% of GEC courses are in ASC.
k. New point people for GEC/curriculum: Linda Martin in FAES, David Tomasko will be replacing Bob Gustafson in ENG, changes in Business and Education as well.

6. Discussion of CCI Models for Curricular Flow
a. RS: ASC has multiple levels of review unlike other colleges at the university. Are they all necessary? How does CCI function as a group?  For comparison purposes CAA has recently changed processes to triage more proposals and any sub committee may perform any function on a workload basis, occasionally taking on special projects. There is no functional or disciplinary specialization among the CAA subcommittees.

b. Time to approval issues: All seem to wish that time to approval was shorter. Proposers have been particularly unhappy with multiple visits to committees for modest proposals. To help speed up proposals, triage committee, consisting of the CAA chair and vice-chair, reviews modest proposals, invites proposers if necessary, and submits proposals to full CAA for approval. CAA can then ask questions and request that a proposal go to subcommittee of they wish. This has greatly streamlined approval process by triaging more than half of the proposals. This has been well received by proposers.
c. Clarification: Only those proposals that must go through subcommittee would; others would be triaged. Comment: this approach limited the other subcommittees’ workload.
d. Make-up of CAA subcommittees had no functional or disciplinary designation in order to equalize workload. All members are on subcommittees and could get a whole range of issues to vet/discuss.

e. Q: Was there a disparity among colleges with regard to the quality of proposals?  A: Not really. Most ASC proposals are strong procedurally. Any weaknesses in proposals were usually due to lack of experience on part of proposing unit due to personnel changes.

f. Comment: Current organization has streamlined CCI subcommittees (5 to 4). Is there already a streamlined model? Is there a need to streamline at this point?  There is always room for improvement, further streamlining, and elimination of bureaucracy, especially with the possibility of having to handle a very high volume of change under calendar conversion. Also other universities have a much more streamlined process.

g. POA changes for college committees: What would be mechanisms for changing college curriculum committees?  CCI can make recommendations to colleges re: POAs. 
h. Comment: If a new model is adopted, the curricular dean level of approval should not morph into a college committee within college/division. Doing so would not eliminate layers. A triage system could be in effect on college level as well. 
i. Comment: College committees function as approval bodies, but also serves as a valuable way to disseminate information among units within a college and share good practices, including assessment initiatives and information. Disciplinary expertise is strongly present in these committees as well and is seen as valuable.
j. Suggestion: A triage function can also be added to discipline-based model.

k. Comment: Abolishing college committees would take faculty out of process. 
l. Comment: In disciplinary-based model, college committee structures could ‘rise up’ to CCI subcommittees, providing the faculty vetting. 

m. Q: What is minimal standard to ensure faculty review of a request? 
n. Q: What will curriculum committees be in the future?

o. Comment: Importance of college committees seconded. Time to approval can depend on frequency of meetings. Triage could function in CCI but can take longer in college committees.

p. Q: How do we balance disciplinary expertise with respect to curricular issues with the “one college” perspective?  Could college committees function as subcommittees of CCI (especially under calendar conversion?)  Is there a better model?  Could the departments be responsible for making the proposals as strong as possible, thus making proposal approval quicker and easier?

q. Comment: Time to approval was longest at departmental and college level, which is appropriate. 

r. Comment: Proposals take as long as they need. Q: How many people reviewing proposals? What does this say about evaluative processes at the faculty level?
s. Example of triage: Honors Embedded (HE) courses are triaged by A-deans who decide if curriculum committee needs to see them. Triage at course level could be possible. A-Deans could also work closely with proposers before a course goes to CCC to get proposals ready. Is there a question of whether or not the subcommittee trusts the faculty at the college level? If a simple change can be triaged and A-Dean can work with proposers directly before requests go to committee, it could allow committees to look at substantive issues. This is explained further in A-Deans position paper.

t. The growing number of new faculty are driving a rethinking of the curriculum. Such people need to be reassured that the process by which their efforts are vetted are both rigorous and efficient.  

